BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Monday, April 15, 2024
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Pamela Tibbetts and Cliff Cray; Town Administrator Jake T. Roger; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  
ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (A) Compensation (C) Reputation
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (a) Compensation (C) Reputation.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 4-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Cliff Cray, Pam Tibbetts and Joe Trombley all voting aye.  Selectman Tom Gauthier arrived late.
RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the Selectmen April 1, 2024 meeting was submitted for approval.
The payroll manifest for the pay period ending April 11, 2024 in the amount of $178,087.70 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending April 11, 2024 in the amount of $602,726.30 ($322,964.00 for the Water Main Extension, $90,517.88 for the Membrane Project and $189,244.42 to the Town) was submitted for approval.

2024 Veteran Tax Credits for Alan Weller at map and lot 027-137-031, Paul Tremblay at map and lot 038-126, Leeanne Gregattis at map and lot 008-002-002, William Savini at map and lot 021-028-034, Albert Ellis at map and lot 036-015-001-042, Miguel Soto at map and lot 029-189 and 2025 Veteran Tax Credit for Scott Cole at 029-084 were submitted for approval.

Intent to Cut for Jerry Thayer on Indian River Road, map and lot 038-0018 was submitted for approval.

Solar Energy System Exemptions for the attached list was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Consent Calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.   Motion carried 5-0.
BUSINESS
VENDORS PERMIT

Application for a Vendors License from Rich McFadden/Tailgate Pizza Company to cook and serve pizza, soda and water at Sig Sauer Academy on April 18-20th, from 10 AM-3:00 pm was submitted for approval.  Rich McFadden explained his new mobile pizza business.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the application for a Vendors License from Rich McFadden/Tailgate Pizza Company to cook and serve pizza, soda and water at Sig Sauer Academy on April 18-20th, from 10 AM-3:00 pm.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.   Motion carried 5-0.
Chairman Trombley would like to have a letter stating Sig Sauer giving permission for Rich McFadden/Tailgate Pizza Company to cook and serve pizza, soda and water

POLICE

Write offs for Police details from 2022 to Breezeline in the amount of $329.41 and White Mountain Cable in the amount of 823.52 was submitted for approval.  Discussion regarding Breezeline still working in the town of Epping.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to table the write offs for Police details from 2022 to Breezeline in the amount of $329.41 and White Mountain Cable in the amount of 823.52.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.   Motion carried 5-0.
Chairman Trombley would like Police Chief Michael Wallace and Town Administrator Jake Roger to discuss how to move forward and contact town counsel.  

FIRE

Resignation by Fulltime Firefighter Colby Campbell effective April 12, 2024 was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Jordan to accept the resignation by Fulltime Firefighter Colby Campbell effective April 12, 2024.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.   Motion carried 5-0.
Town Administrator Jake Roger added Mr. Colby agreed to forfeiting his earned time.
Increase of pay rate for Eric Czifrik as full time FF2/AEMT from $28.60 to $29.10 and Jessica Janas as full time FF2/EMT from $25.48 to $25.98 were submitted for approval.

Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the increase of pay rate for Eric Czifrik as full time FF2/AEMT from $28.60 to $29.10 and Jessica Janas as full time FF2/EMT from $25.48 to $25.98.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.   Motion carried 5-0.
Request for a change in status for Nicholas Murphy and Colby Campbell from full time FF2/EMT to per diem and a new rate of pay of $24.40 were submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the changes in status for Nicholas Murphy and Colby Campbell from full time FF2/EMT to per diem and a new rate of pay of $24.40.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.   Motion carried 5-0.
DPW
Purchase Order #589 to Alan’s Diesel Service to repair dump truck #6 in the amount of $8,836.88 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve purchase order #589 to Alan’s Diesel Service to repair dump truck #6 in the amount of $8,836.88.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.   Motion carried 5-0.
Echo Farms Subdivision have completed their three roadways and are ready for town approval. The Town of Epping will retain a letter of credit in the amount of $100,000.00 for two years.  
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to accept three roadways from Echo Farms of Epping LLC.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.   Motion carried 5-0.
Purchase Order #591 to Chadwick Baross for a sidewalk plow in the amount of $114,995.00 was submitted for approval.  $80,995 will come from the Highway Equipment Reserve Fund and $34,000 to come from the 2024 budget-HW Equipment Line.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve purchase order #591 to Chadwick Baross for a sidewalk plow in the amount of $114,995.00. Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
STAR SPEEDWAY
Motor Vehicle Race Track Pre-Permit Requirements for the 2024 Race Season April – October was submitted for approval.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to accept the 2024 schedule and Pre-Permit.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
TOWN CLERK

Purchase Order #590 to VotingWorks to purchase a new scanner and ballot box in the amount of $7,500.00 was submitted for approval.
Town Administrator Jake Roger said this should be delivered for the primary and is state approved.  Another ballot box will be in next years budget as we should have two.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve purchase order #590 to VotingWorks to purchase a new scanner and ballot box in the amount of $7,500.00.  Seconded by Chairman Trombley.  Motion carried 5-0.
LIQUOR LICENSE
Danielle Ouellette from Danielle’s Diner at 114A Calef Highway requested a letter from the Town of Epping stating permission to acquire a new liquor license with the State of New Hampshire.

Motion by Chairman Trombley giving permission for Town Administrator Jake Roger to write a letter supporting a liquor license for Danielle’s Diner at 114A Calef Highway on behalf of the Board of Selectmen.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
FIREWORKS PERMIT
Application from Garry DeBlais owner of Jokers Fireworks to the New Hampshire Department of Safety was submitted for endorsement.  All fire safety codes, building codes, zoning codes and local ordinances have been followed.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to endorse a letter to the New Hampshire Department of Safety stating all fire safety codes, building codes, zoning codes and local ordinances have been followed.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
ADMINISTRATION
A new Town of Epping Social Media Policy was submitted for approval.
Chairman Trombley appreciates the amount of effort Town Administrator Jake Roger has made getting policies in place.  The policies are helpful with departments and transparency for the tax payers to be able to reference these documents.  Mr. Roger added policies are available on the town website under Administrator.  Discussion regarding additional expenses continued.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to accept and approve the new Town of Epping Social Media Policy.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
Town Administrator Jake Roger explained the Adaptive Management Plan that is a part of the Great Bay Total Nitrogen Permit.  If the town does not take part, the town will be taken out of the general permit and the required upgrade will increase significantly to the order of $20 – 30$ million.  Underwood Engineers stressed how important it is the Town budgets $50,000 to have the report for the Adaptive Management Plan specific to Epping written. This will show the state the Town of Epping’s commitment to carry out the plan.  The Board of Selectmen would like the Water and Sewer Department pay this amount and come to the next meeting to discuss this issue.
Town Administrator Jake Roger has created a new Purchasing Policy for review.  He will have this ready for the next budget season.  Department heads will need to have an itemized and very detailed budget.
Town Administrator Jake Roger shared a power point presentation for a 1st quarter budget review.  He will be attending the Budget Committee meeting in May with this summary.
Selectman Gauthier asked if the there was a policy in place to check the generator at the Fire Department.  It should be started monthly and serviced once a year.  Selectman Tibbetts said there will be a new panel installed inside the Fire Department that will alert the staff if the generator needs to be recharged.
TOWN ADMINISTRATOR REPORT
Town Administrator Jake Roger 

Town Administrator Jake Roger would like to put a TV above the Town Clerks office for added communication.  The cost would be minimal as there is already a TV that can be used.  Hopefully there will be a second channel as part of ETV that could just scroll town news.
Town Administrator Jake Roger presented purchase order #592 in the amount of $2,500.00 to Rome Construction for the town to purchase 125 Yards of gravel for Mary Blair Park.   EYAA will do all the manual labor of spreading a compacting the gravel to all the pot holes that have been created from all the storms.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve Purchase Order #592 in the amount of $2,500.00 to Rome Construction for the town to purchase 125 Yards of gravel for Mary Blair Park.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.  Motion carried 5-0.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier
No Report
Selectman Pam Tibbetts

Selectman Tibbetts reported Matt Beckett has a new brick engraving form ready with Joy True from the Historical Society for the Plumer Park Veteran’s Walkway.  The electrical work is being done this week.  The tree has been planted and the bushes cleared by the laundromat.
Selectman Tibbetts announced the Canoe Race is Saturday April 27th.  Boats are in the river at 9 am.  If the water stays this high the race will be fast.  We should make sure the 1st responders are notified the race is that day.
Selectman Tibbetts had the first meeting for the Block Party in October.  The committee is looking for entertainment such as jugglers and magicians.  

Selectman Tibbetts said the Memorial Day Parade Committee has all the information needed on Facebook.

Selectman Cliff Cray
Selectmen Cray spoke about the property behind the public safety building.  There is 13 acres that were given to the town by Dr. Mitchell.  The School and Scout Master is supposed to take care of the property.  Right now, it is full of poison ivy.
Selectman Bob Jordan

Selectman Jordon commended the Police, Fire and Highway Departments regarding the recent Northeaster we had.  There was minimal power outages and the roads were cleared quickly.  
Chairman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley would like to start the process regarding surveillance at the Transfer Station.  The money raised from the Dump Stickers is in the budget for security and enforcement purposes.    The Transfer Station policies need to be reviewed.
ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (C) Reputation
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (C) Reputation.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Cliff Cray, Pam Tibbetts, Tom Gauthier and Joe Trombley all voting aye.  

SEAL NO-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes RSA 91-A:3 II 

(C) Reputation of the April 15, 2024 nonpublic meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.  
ADJOURN

Motion by Chairman Trombley to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, Cliff Cray, Pam Tibbetts, Tom Gauthier and Joe Trombley all voting aye.  

Meeting adjourned at 9:30 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:
Joyce Blanchard

Executive Secretary

_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_______________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
________________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman

_______________________________

Pam Tibbetts, Selectman

_______________________________

Cliff Cray, Selectman
Dated:   April 29, 2024

BOS April 15, 2024
PAGE  
7
BOS April 15, 2024

[image: image1.png]